MINUTES

Faculty Senate
January 18th, 2011
Senators present: Arrasmith, Battaglia, Brenner, Brown, Converse, C. Cook, Cudmore, Cusick, Dwyer, Heck, W. Helmstetter, Lail, Marcinkowski, Menezes, Patton, Perdigao, Polson, Ribeiro, Rusovici, Shaw (by proxy, Knoll), Shearer, Tankersly, Tenali, Tenga, Utley, Winkelmann; non-voting attendee: Dr. Richard Baney, Board of Trustees
President Dwyer called the meeting to order at 3:30 p.m.  A motion to approve the minutes of the last session was made and seconded, and the vote to do so was unanimous.
Dr. Dwyer said in his President’s Report that he’d had lunch with the President and Provost, and spoke with them about items from the last Senate meeting; among them were our Sense of the Senate thanking Pres. Catanese and Provost McCay for the way the raises this year were handled, and our Sense of the Senate vote on the policy for faculty who are excessively late to classes or labs.  Both the President and the Provost thought this latter was a good policy, and Dr. Catanese said he thought even fifteen minutes’ leeway for faculty was long.
Pres. Dwyer called their attention to our discussion of a request that there be links in the Faculty Handbook to the myriad university policies.  He said they thought that was a good idea, as was our idea that the agendas and minutes of university committees be posted on Facforum.

Dr. Dwyer said he brought up the issue to the President and Provost of the pay of nine-month faculty being distributed over twelve months.  Dr. McCay stated that this could be done, and would be done, but only on an “all or nothing” basis: every nine-month faculty member’s pay would be distributed over twelve months, not just the pay of the approximately twenty-six faculty members who said they would want this.
Senator Menezes asked what the reason was for this approach to the request, and Pres. Dwyer said that it could be that the university doesn’t need the extra expense of making that conversion for only what appears to be about a tenth of the faculty, adding that he really didn’t know; he suggested we drop it as a concern.

Pres. Dwyer said he also raised the question of liability for online faculty, specifically whether the new contract these faculty sign protects them in cases, say, where they accidentally may have violated a copyright arrangement.  Dr. McCay responded that the university would protect a faculty member in such a case, but only if the mistake were an honest one; it would not in the case of maliciousness.
Another issue Dr. Dwyer raised with the Provost was whether the contracts for faculty could be made renewable on a year-to-year basis, thereby allowing faculty more warning that they were being terminated.  Dr. McCay answered this with a simple and final no.  Pres. Dwyer asked Dr. McCay about the Equity Raise Program, and was told that the program was suspended last year, but will restart next year.

Dr. Dwyer announced that, as Faculty Senate President, he has been invited to attend the Deans’ Meetings, and well as the University Opera-tions Supervisory Council meetings.  He also spoke about the financial state of the university: because of budget problems, some staff members could lose their jobs, but there are no indications yet that faculty mem-bers would be laid off, except for those who are not performing their duties.
Pres. Dwyer closed his remarks by announcing the dates of our next Senate meetings: February 1st, March 1st, April 5th, and possibly May 3rd.

Committee Reports
There was no Academic Policies Committee report.

Sen. Brenner, head of the Administrative Policies Committee, announced that the Administrator Evaluations, which he and his committee prepare, are on hold, as he is still  working on the Faculty Senate Web Site, which is about 90% complete.

Sen. Helmstetter, head of the Faculty Excellence Committee, reported that she had sent out an announcement via Facforum opening nominations for the Faculty Excellence Awards, and added that the deadline for submitting nominations is March 14, the Monday after Spring Break.
Sen. Converse, head of the Welfare Committee, stated that the issues his committee had been looking at had already been discussed in the President’s Report.

One question that arose from the floor was whether the campus parking problems have been solved, now that the new parking garage is open.  It was concluded that it is too early to tell.

Old Business
Last session, the Senate proposed a resolution urging various university committees to post their agendas and the minutes of their meetings on Facforum.  It was recommended that we list those committees in the resolution; thus for agendas alone (as minutes might compromise confidentiality), they are the Curriculum Committee and the Graduate Council.  For both agendas and minutes, they are the Academic Affairs Council, ACITC, the International Committee, IT, the Library Com-mittee, the Parking Committee, and the Research Council.

The resolution now reads:
Be it resolved: It is requested that the following university commit-tees post their agendas on Facforum: the Curriculum Committee and the Graduate Council.

It is requested that the following university committees post both agendas and minutes on Facforum: the Academic Affairs Council, ACITC, the International Committee, IT, the Library Committee, the Parking Committee, and the Research Council.
A vote can be taken on this resolution next Senate meeting.

New Business

Since elections for Faculty Senate President and Faculty Senate Secretary are coming up in March, Pres. Dwyer opened the floor for nominations for these positions.  Sen. Brown nominated Sen. Shearer, who accepted, for Secretary.  No other nominations were made, and Dr. Dwyer urged not only current senators to think about being nominated for President, but as well faculty who are not currently serving in the Senate.
Discussion

Sen. Marcinkowski reported a concern from one of his constituents.  Dr. Blenis in Science and Mathematics Education is required to observe students in that program engaged in half-time and full-time student teaching off-campus.  This means she has to leave her parking space and then return to campus, often with that and all other parking places in the Babcock Street lot taken.  She has requested that, given this special situation, she be assigned a reserved parking space, but has been refused.  
Sen. Menezes suggested that there be more Panther parking – spaces especially designated for those who have the Panther license plate – scattered around campus to free up spaces otherwise taken by those with the special plates.  Sen. Arrasmith warned that granting faculty members their special parking space could be a “slippery slope”; as more faculty get these, other faculty members find fewer previously available spaces.
Sen. Marcinkowski then suggested that senators take this issue to their faculty to see how many have special parking needs due to their need to transit between campus and other work sites during the work day.  Sen. Winkelmann saw an underside to granting more reserved parking spaces: the fact that this could often mean many previously available spaces will be empty from time to time and unusable.
Dr. Marcinkowski agreed that this is indeed an issue for the Parking Committee, but pointed out that it is the sort of thing that the Senate needs to discuss, since its role is to serve the faculty.

Another matter Sen. Marcinkowski brought up is how the Registrar communicated a change in a policy or policy enforcement that his department had relied on for more than ten years, without consulting faculty members about such a change.  He said he had queried the Registrar as to whether any kind of consultation with faculty on the change had taken place, and was told that the Associate Deans had approved it.  Dr. Marcinkowski said that this decision lacked input from those who are most affected by it, adding that it might be good for the Registrar’s Office to discuss such policy changes with the Senate if changes in policy that directly affect faculty are in the works.
It was suggested from the floor that a faculty senator be added to the Academic Affairs Committee, and Sen. Winkelmann stated that this had already been proposed.

In closing the meeting, Pres. Dwyer reiterated that he has been invited to join the Deans in their Deans Meeting, and in return has been asked by Dr. Nelson if the latter might attend our meetings.  The upshot of the discussion on this was that Dr. Nelson is always welcome, and it was suggested further that he might be invited on occasion should the Senate need his input.

Dr. Knoll, who was in attendance as a proxy, stated that she had ordered the CUPA-HR (College and University Professional Association for Human Resources) book for comparisons of Florida Tech’s salaries with the national averages of salaries.
At 4:47 a motion to adjourn was made, seconded, and unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted,

Bob Shearer, Secretary
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